MINUTES OF
CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  January 19, 2006
Call to Order:   A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of JoAnn Andren, located at 3160 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on January 19, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:35 p.m., with President JoAnn Andren presiding, and Nancy Duff, secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Dave Sobel






Candace Baker

Ross Bankson

Bob Parker

Sia Ansari

Michael Epley






Nancy Duff

Ginny Howden was not present.
Members in attendance:
Richard Pitre




Robin Sorensen





Cathy Hall





Helen Fortner

Approval of Minutes:     Minutes of the meeting of December 15, 2005, were approved as submitted to the BOD previously by email.
OPEN FORUM

Richard Pitre inquired as to the status of the audit.  Bob Parker reported that it was ongoing and almost complete.  A more detailed report would be given at the Treasurer’s Report.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

President JoAnn Andren requested that she be notified ahead of time if a director is unable to attend a BOD meeting.  It was also requested that if any issues needed to be added to the agenda, that you notify JoAnn at least 72 hours before the meeting, otherwise, it will be addressed at the next meeting.

Vice-President’s Report:

There was no report of the Vice President.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker, Treasurer, reported the following:
I.
Year-to-date Budget:


Tracking very well with net variance due to deferred payment to auditors.


-had December snow removal work


-last week’s tree work

II.
One new owner should show on next month’s reports at 3182 Readsborough


Court, $459,000 very quick sale/closed over the holidays before year end.

III.
Many delinquent accounts cleared up last month.  Only one account remains


over 90 days.

IV.
Audit:


All complete but for resolving the closing of the old Riggs accounts.  PNC


is challenged in recreating the records we’ve asked for . . .it’s in the process.

V.
Taxes:


We filed federal and state taxes for our 2004 tax year (year ended 4/30/05);


We have no taxable position for those years and don’t expect that we will


for other prior years.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Communications Committee:    Candace Baker, Chairman, requested the names of the new owners at 3182 Readsborough Ct., so she could deliver a Welcome Package to them.
It was also suggested that the package be on the website so that current residents could see if they wanted them.  New residents will still receive a printed copy in a binder. Michael volunteered to put it in PDF format for the website.

The next meeting of the Communications Committee is scheduled at 7:30 p.m. on Tuesday, January 24, 2006, at the home of Candace Baker, 3133 Readsborough Ct.

Architectural Control Committee:  Dave Sobel, Chairman, reported that a community inspection was scheduled for the week of January 23, 2006.  The results will be reviewed at the February meeting.  It was requested that the criteria for inspections be posted on the website.

Dave also submitted copies of letters of approval sent to the following homeowners in response to their request for architectural approval:  Nancy Duff, Ross Bankson and David Jordana.  Copies of letters are attached to these minutes.

The next meeting of the Architectural Control Committee is scheduled at 7:30 p.m. on  Monday, February 13, 2006, at the home of JoAnn Coleman at ______ Readsborough Ct. 
Social Committee:
There was no report of the Social Committee.
Neighborhood Watch:    There was no report of the Neighborhood Watch.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Cravens Nursery:
JoAnn Andren reported that there is a new contract purchaser for Cravens Nursery and she is attempting to schedule a meeting with a representative of the purchaser at the next board meeting.
Tennis Court:    JoAnn Andren reported that we have received one tennis court bid from “Bishops Tennis, Inc.”  We also need a sport court bid.  There was no action taken at this time.
Drainage/Arbor Care Issues:    JoAnn Andren reported that she had received that evening a proposal from Valley Crest on the drainage issues.  After discussion among the Board, the Board has agreed to take action on this issue at the next Board meeting, after having read all proposals and reviewed all the areas which are at issue.  JoAnn will provide the Board with a package of the proposals in advance of the next Board meeting, so they will have an opportunity to review the proposals in preparation for this meeting.  It was also requested that Bob Parker, Treasurer, propose at the next meeting a plan of payment and recommendations as to how to phase in part or all of this project.  There was no action taken at this time.
Newsletter Topics:
Ross Bankson requested newsletter topics for the next newsletter.  He also requested an update of the audit for the February newsletter; to be notified when the Welcoming Package would be available on line, as well as the criteria of inspections, so this information can be published in the newsletter.
NEW BUSINESS
Disclosure Letter:   Michael Epley raised some concerns regarding a letter JoAnn Andren proposed writing for the disclosure package.  Candace Baker moved that any letter to be included in the disclosure package be approved by the Board. Dave Sobel seconded the motion.  After discussion among the Board, the motion was unanimously carried.
Vehicle Violations:
Bob Parker reported that there was a trailer (which looked like a horsetrailer) parked on Readsborough Ct.  The matter was discussed among the Board as to whether there was a violation of our association documents.  It was suggested that we get the name of the homeowner(s) and deliver a Welcome Package to them and then to address the issues with the homeowner(s).  There was no action taken at this time.

Items to be addressed at the February Board Meeting:  

1.
Action plan on drainage and arbor care;

2.
Preparation for the Annual Meeting.

Koger Management and proposals from other management companies will be discussed at the March meeting.
There being no further business to come before the meeting, upon motion duly made and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 8:10 p.m.
 _________________________


_________________________
Secretary





Date of Approval
MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  February 16, 2006

Call to Order:   A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of JoAnn Andren, located at 3160 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on February 16, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:40 p.m., with President JoAnn Andren presiding, and Nancy Duff, secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Dave Sobel






Candace Baker

Bob Parker

Sia Ansari

Michael Epley






Nancy Duff


Ginny Howden and Ross Bankson were not present.

Members in attendance:
Cathy Hall





Helen Fortner





Millie Suchocki





Nic Baker





Gwen & David Ward





Jean Mielczarek

SEKAS HOMES . . . Before the meeting commenced, there was a presentation by John Sekas of Sekas Homes, the contract purchaser of Craven’s Nursery.  They have submitted their rezoning application with the county. His company intends to build 14 duplex homes of approximately 4,000 square feet each, to be sold at a sales of price of at least 1 million dollars.  Earliest likely start time to be 6/2007.   He also discussed drainage issues and assured us that many of community problems would be improved significantly along the property line.  He agreed to meet with homeowners and walk the property line to get a better idea of what they were planning to do.  He asked that we get back to him with a list of questions from homeowners in the community (through JoAnn) and that we contact him when the ground was less muddy to plan a “walk the property line” session.

Mr. Sekas also submitted a letter to JoAnn requesting permission from Chesterfield Mews Community Association to expand the access easement by 20’ in width to more easily to remove and replace the sanitary sewer main within the existing easement, as well as create a temporary grading and construction easement necessary for the development of the new community.  No action was taken at this time.

VALLEY CREST . . . Joel Kearns and Steve Blakely attended the meeting to discuss the drainage and erosion problems in the community which included their recommendations to use PVC pipes, rather than the ADS pipes.  They were also there to answer any questions from homeowners and the Board.  The Board discussed their proposal, as well as others, later in the meeting.

Approval of Minutes:     Minutes of the meeting of January 19, 2006, were approved as submitted to the BOD previously by email, with one addition to the Treasurer’s Report.

OPEN FORUM

Jean Mielczarek reported to the Board that she had attended a recent meeting of the Board of Supervisors of Fairfax County and was very concerned about their plans for the development of the area near the Vienna Metro, traffic and drainage issues.  Apparently, they intend to build 990 new housing units at the Vienna Metro, and she was concerned about the removal of trees impacting drainage and the traffic in the area.  She also wanted to alert homeowners to the insurance plan offered by Dominion Power for surge protection.  She characterized the offer as a scam and would like the community to be notified of this through our newsletter.

Nic Baker noted his concern and hope that the Board would act on the drainage problems in the community at tonight’s meeting, and to finally do something about it.  It has been discussed for 3+ years and it is time for the Board to make a decision.

REPORT OF OFFICERS

President’s Report:

There was no report of the President.

Vice-President’s Report:

There was no report of the Vice President.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker, Treasurer, reported that taxes were filed for the 2004-2005 fiscal year, and that there was no news on the audit.  The outstanding issue remains to be the PNC account (formerly Riggs) and, to where the account close-out funds went.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION

Communications Committee:    There was no report of the Communications Committee.

Architectural Control Committee:  There was no report of the Architectural Control Committee.

Social  Committee:
There was no report of the Social Committee.  However, they intend to schedule a meeting before the next Board Meeting.

Neighborhood Watch:    There was no report of the Neighborhood Watch.

Nominating Committee:  Since JoAnn Andren intends to run for the Board, she resigned as Chairman of the Nominating Committee.  Michael Epley moved that Dave Sobel be chairman of the Nominating Committee.  After discussion among the Board, the motion was carried, with 6 in favor (Dave, JoAnn, Bob, Candace, Mike and Nancy) and Sia opposed.

Dennis O’Connor and Frank Kelly will continue to be members of this Committee.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Drainage/Arbor Care Issues:    There was discussion among the Board of the proposals for the drainage and erosion problems in the community, as well as arbor care.    Valley Crest had submitted the most competitive bid.  Candace Baker moved that we use Valley Crest for arbor care, drainage issues, and landscaping maintenance.  Michael tabled the motion to consider his motion to consider the regular landscape maintenance agreement before discussing drainage and arbor care.  After discussion among the Board, the motion was defeated, with 1 in favor (Mike), 5 opposed (Dave, JoAnn, Bob, Candace and Nancy) and Sia Ansari abstaining.

Candace Baker again made her motion as previously stated, which was seconded by Dave Sorbel.  Michael Epley made a motion to open the floor for debate, which was seconded by Bob Parker.  The motion was carried.  After debate among the Board, Candace moved to close the debate, which was seconded by Dave Sobel.  The motion was carried, with 5 in favor (Dave, JoAnn, Bob, Candace and Nancy), and 2 opposed (Sia and Mike).

Candace Baker again made her motion for CMCA to use Valley Crest for arbor care, drainage issues and landscaping maintenance.  The motion was carried with a vote of 6 in favor (Dave, JoAnn, Bob, Candace, Mike and Nancy), with Sia abstaining.

Bob Parker, the treasurer, then reviewed with the Board two proposals to pay for the projects.  The cost for the drainage proposal by Valley Crest is $39,275, and the arbor care proposal is $35,645, for a combined total of almost $75,000.  The first scenario proposed by Bob, was to spend $50,000 over the next two years, which allows the capital reserve to return to planned funding levels in 2008.  The second proposal was proposed by Sia to spend $70,000 over the next two years, delay the tennis court renovation one year to 2007, and be able to get most of the two projects done.

After discussion among the Board, Dave moved to approve both projects to be paid over two fiscal years, and to spend the $75,000 on both projects.  Mike made a motion to open the floor for debate.  Nancy seconded the motion.  The motion was carried 5 in favor (Bob, JoAnn, Candace, Mike and Nancy), with Dave opposed, and Sia abstaining.

After debate was closed on the issue, Dave’s motion was back on the table to vote.  The motion was defeated, with 3 in favor (Dave, Candace, JoAnn), and 4 opposed (Bob, Mike, Nancy and Sia).

Mike Epley then made a motion to move to implement the drainage project over two fiscal years at the cost of $39,275.  After discussion among the Board, the motion was carried, with 4 in favor (Dave, Candace, Nancy and Mike), 2 opposed (JoAnn and Bob) and Sia abstaining.

Mike Epley then moved to have an arbor care study done by Valley Crest to identify any arbor causes of drainage problems.  The motion was defeated, with 1 in favor (Mike), 5 opposed (Dave, Candace, Bob, JoAnn and Nancy) and Sia abstaining.

Sia Ansari moved to go with the first option (Bob’s proposal) which was to pay $30,000 in the first year and $20,000 in the second year, and to spend the $10,000-11,000 on immediate arbor care.  The motion was carried with 5 in favor (Bob, Sia, Dave, Candace, Nancy) and 2 opposed (JoAnn and Mike).

Mike made a motion that we direct Valley Crest to prioritize arbor care needed based on the $10,000-11,000 we have available.  Bob modified the motion for Valley Crest to come back with which trees are priorities and in what order.  The motion was unanimously carried.

NEW BUSINESS

Annual Meeting . . . Plans for the annual meeting were discussed.  JoAnn will contact the Virginian and the Kena Temple as to availability. Target dates – Monday, Tuesday or Wednesday of the week of April 10, 2006.

2006-2007 Budget . . . Bob Parker will prepare a proposed budget for fiscal year 2006 (May 1, 2006, through April 30, 2007) which will be discussed at the next meeting.

Newsletter Topics:
Candace Baker will contact Ross Bankson to include in the next newsletter a call for nominations to fill three positions on the Board of Directors.  Dave Sobel, JoAnn Andren and Ross Bankson’s board positions will be open.  The Board will fill the vacancy of Nancy Duff once she has resigned.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, upon motion duly made and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m.

 _________________________


_________________________

Secretary





Date of Approval

MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  March 16, 2006
Call to Order:   A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of JoAnn Andren, located at 3160 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on March 16, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:40 p.m., with President JoAnn Andren presiding, and Nancy Duff, secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Dave Sobel






Candace Baker

Bob Parker

Sia Ansari

Michael Epley

Ginny Howden

Ross Bankson






Nancy Duff


Members in attendance:
Helen Fortner





Nic Baker





Mary McGarvey





Bruce Pincus

OPEN FORUM

1.
Bruce Pincus discussed a long-term problem he has been having regarding the mulch beds behind his home, as well as the inability to grow grass in that area.  Mr. Pincus submitted a list of concerns related to this mulch bed issue, which is attached. Dave Sobel made a motion to put mulch down in those problem areas.  The Board voted and the motion was carried to have those areas mulched. Mr. Pincus was satisfied with the end result.

2.
Mary McGarvey had questions about the vacancies on the Board. Since we were discussing Board vacancies, Dave Sobel, Chairman of the Nominating Committee, presented his report in response to her questions.  He stated that there will be three (3) three-year term vacancies, and one to replace Nancy Duff serving the balance of her three-year term, with two years remaining.  The three vacancies will be voted on at the Annual Meeting, and Nancy’s vacancy will be filled by the Board of Directors.  Dave stated that he is accepting nominations for these vacancies through March 31, 2006.  These vacancies will be included in the next newsletter which should go out in the next few days, as well as the website.

3.
Ginny submitted a letter she received from Ryan Myers regarding an unhealthy pine tree located on common ground near 3163 Eakin Park Court.  Mr. Myers is concerned about the tree falling on house(s) and causing damage and liability to the community.

4.
Nic Baker volunteered to publish the newsletter for Ross Bankson in his absence.  Ross will be away for six weeks.

Approval of Minutes:   Minutes of the meeting of February 16, 2006, were approved as previously submitted to the BOD by email.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

There was no report of the President.

Vice-President’s Report:

There was no report of the Vice President.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker, Treasurer, reported that there were assessment delinquencies which were being processed.  He also reported that Federal and state taxes were paid this week for tax years 1998 and 1999, totaling approximately $1,500.  The audit is complete except for the audit of the Riggs/PNC accounts.  The bank is trying to decipher the transactions that took place in the fall of 2003.  He hopes to get an answer on Friday, 3/17.  The missing $5,000 is the only outstanding issue on the audit.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Communications Committee:    There was no report of the Communications Committee.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, March 21, 2006, at the home of Candace Baker.

Architectural Control Committee:    Dave Sobel reported that the Architectural Control Committee met on Monday, 3/13/06, and reported that there were no new submissions from homeowners.  The inspections are moving forward and they hope to plan another round of inspections in the next 2 weeks.  Dave reported that there are several violations.  The Committee is still waiting for Koger regarding the paint inspections.  Dave also reminded the Board that a new Board member will need to be appointed as Chairman of the Committee.  Dave is willing to stay on during the transition.

Social  Committee:
The Social Committee met on Monday, March 13, 2006, and discussed events for the coming year.  Two events have been planned thus far:

1)  “Spring Clean Up” has been scheduled for Saturday, May 6, 2006, from 10:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. with the focus this year on planting flowers, mulching, general clean up.  There will be an attachment to the flyer to homeowners to include the Fairfax County rules as to the acceptable way to dispose of branches, twigs, etc.  It was recommended that homeowners not trim any trees or shrubs on common ground.  An ice cream social for the community will immediately follow the clean up.

2)  A community “Home Tour” has also been planned, contingent on how many people register. The event is scheduled for Sunday, June 4, 2006, from 1-3:00 p.m. and everyone must register no later than May 1, 2006.

Both events will be advertised in the next newsletter and on the website.
Neighborhood Watch:    There was no report of the Neighborhood Watch.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Drainage/Arbor Care Issues:    JoAnn Andren reported that the drainage contract with Valley Crest, which was voted on at the last meeting, had been signed.

JoAnn also presented the new proposal from Valley Crest regarding arbor care with adjusted figures from last month.  The total package is $28,710.00.  No action was taken on this issue.

The Board then discussed the grounds and maintenance contract with Valley Crest as to the three optional packages. 

JoAnn moved to approve the Valley Crest 3-year contract for landscaping to include all three options.  Ginny seconded the motion.

Sia made a motion to discuss to renegotiate this contract.  After discussion among the Board, Sia voted in favor of his motion; Dave, Nancy, JoAnn, Bob, Candace, Ginny, Michael and Ross were opposed.  Motion defeated.

JoAnn’s previous motion was now brought to a vote, with JoAnn, Nancy, Ginny, Candace, Bob and Ross in favor; Sia opposed; Mike abstained.  Motion was carried.  The 3-year grounds and maintenance contract with Valley Crest was approved.

Candace would also like to request that Valley Crest give us an estimate for sand clean up.

Dominion Seal Coating . . . The contract with Dominion was previously approved.  Jo Ann will call Dominion to schedule a date to commence the work to most likely occur in June or July.

Document Retention Policy . . . Mike made a motion that we adopt a document retention policy for seven (7) years.  After discussion among the Board, the motion was carried with Jo Ann, Dave, Michael, Nancy, Ross, Candace and Bob voting in favor; Sia abstaining.

NEW BUSINESS
Mason & Mason Financial Reserve Study . . . Jo Ann reported that she spoke to a representative of Mason & Mason and, by law, we are required to have another study done next year, i.e., 2006-2007 fiscal year.  The cost of the study would be approximately $2,500.

Sia made a motion for the treasurer to decide when to do it.  Michael made a motion to table Sia’s motion until a later date.  Michael’s motion was unanimously carried.  There was no action taken at this time.

Revision of By-Laws . . . The Board discussed the possible need for the revision of the Association’s By-Laws for future consideration by the new Board.  No action was taken at this time.

Management Companies . . . Jo Ann reported that she had several proposals from management companies, other than Koger.  Sia suggested that someone in the community take on the responsibilities of the management company.  He will submit his proposal, along with the others, to be discussed at the April Board Meeting.

2007 Nominating Committee . . . The election of the 2007 Nominating Committee was deferred until the April Board Meeting.
Annual Meeting . . . The annual meeting was discussed, and the probable date and place will be on May 2, 2006, at the Kena Temple.  Jo Ann is waiting to hear a confirmed date from James Townsend, who has been working with Kena Temple.  In preparing for the meeting, Jo Ann wanted to be sure that we had all contracts and necessary paperwork available for the meeting.  She will be accumulating these documents before the next Board meeting.  Nancy volunteered to assist. 30 days notice of the Annual Meeting is required to be given to all homeowners, with an option for proxy to be included.  Jo Ann will contact Koger for the notice requirements as soon as we have a confirmed date.

2006-2007 Budget . . . Bob Parker reviewed his proposed budge for fiscal year 2006 (May 1, 2006, through April 30, 2007).  After discussion among the Board, Mike made a motion to approve the budget for 2006 and to submit it to the Annual Meeting as presented.  Dave seconded the motion.  The motion was carried with Dave, Candace, Ross, Candace, Mike and Nancy voting in favor; JoAnn and Sia opposed.  The proposed budge for 2006 was approved to be submitted to the community at the Annual Meeting.

Newsletter Topics . . . Jo Ann requested that Ross include in the next newsletter information regarding the contract purchase of Cravens nursery by Sekas and that all questions from homeowners be submitted directly to JoAnn Andren in writing no later than April 1, 2006.

Due to Board members being out of town in April, there will be a special meeting of the Board of Directors on Wednesday, April 19, 2006.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

 _________________________


_________________________

Secretary





Date of Approval
MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  April 19, 2006
Call to Order:   A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of JoAnn Andren, located at 3160 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on April 19, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:40 p.m., with President JoAnn Andren presiding, and Nancy Duff, secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Candace Baker

Bob Parker

Sia Ansari

Michael Epley

Ginny Howden






Nancy Duff


Dave Sobel and Ross Bankson did not attend the meeting.

Members in attendance:
Helen Fortner





Nic Baker





Mary McGarvey





Bruce Pincus





Lalita Methwani
OPEN FORUM

1.
Bruce Pincus (3155 Colchester Brooke) discussed the mulch bed issue that was previously discussed at the March Board meeting, stating that the mulch beds were not completely mulched as requested.  He also had a concern regarding a huge tree root behind his fence and the drainage problem in his yard.

Mr. Pincus understood that Valley Crest had done the work on the drainage sites, but inquired as to why his drainage site had not been dealt with.  Mr. Pincus submitted a letter dated June 6, 2005, noting his drainage problems.


Michael Epley made a motion to implement the mulch request of Mr. Pincus (from the previous meeting), unless grass had been seeded, not to exceed Mr. Pincus’ specs.  This motion was tabled.


It was decided that Michael Epley, JoAnn Andren, Bruce Pincus and Valley Crest would meet to discuss the mulch bed/root issue, as well as do a complete survey of the drainage sites to make sure all sites have been completed according to the contract with Valley Crest.  They would also investigate if and why Mr. Pincus’ drainage site may not have been included in this contract.

2.
Lalita Metthwani (3130 Eakin Park Ct.) complained to the Board that the leaves removed in the fall by Valley Crest are pushed back and dumped into the grassy area on upper Eakin.  JoAnn will ask Steve Blakely to contact Mrs. Metthawani to discuss the problem.  She provided JoAnn with her phone numbers for Mr. Blakely to contact her.

Approval of Minutes:   Minutes of the meeting of March 16, 2006, were approved as previously submitted to the BOD by email.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

There was no report of the President.

Vice-President’s Report:

There was no report of the Vice President.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker provided his Treasurer’s Report, a copy of which is attached.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Communications Committee:    There was no report of the Communications Committee, other than that all new homeowners have been provided with the “Welcome Package.”  

Architectural Control Committee:    There was no report of this Committee.

Social Committee:  “Spring Clean Up” has been scheduled for Saturday, May 6, 2006, from 10:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. with the focus this year on planting flowers, mulching, general clean up.  Ginny Howden discussed the problem of dog droppings left on the grounds by homeowners and that it was causing a problem walking the neighborhood.  She requested that we include that in our clean up day.

There will also be an ice cream social following clean up day, commencing at 2:00 p.m., catered by Baskin and Robbins, complements of Mary McGarvey of Long & Foster.

Michael Epley made a motion to establish a formal grounds and maintenance committee, as noted in the attached motion previously provided to the BOD.  After discussion among the BOD, Bob made a motion to table this motion to the June meeting, to be decided by the new BOD.

Mike also distributed to the BOD a Motion (for future reference-copy attached) to maintain and provide access to records and to designate an “archive” location.  This issue will also be addressed at the June BOD meeting.

Neighborhood Watch:    There was no report of the Neighborhood Watch.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Dominion Seal Coating . . .   JoAnn reported that she spoke to Mike of Dominion Paving and we are on schedule for the work to be done in June.  We will solicit volunteers from the community to work out the logistics of removing cars, etc.

Nominating Committee . . . JoAnn moved that Ginny Howden, Frank Kelly and Dennis O’Connor be elected to the 2007 Nominating Committee.  After discussion among the BOD, the motion was carried with Nancy, JoAnn, Michael, Bob and Candace voting in favor, and Sia opposed.

Annual Meeting . . . Proper Notice for the Annual Meeting was sent out timely to each member of the Association pursuant to Article III, Section 3 of the By-Laws . Bob Parker, Treasurer, will present the 2006-2007 budget at the Annual Meeting, as well as future projections.
NEW BUSINESS
Management Companies . . . JoAnn distributed proposals from four different management companies and recommended (and the BOD agreed) that this issue be addressed with the new BOD.

Newsletter Topics . . . It was suggested that the next newsletter include an appeal to non-board members to become “block captains” to coordinate the logistics for seal coating.  Vehicles will need to be moved or towed at owner’s expense.  It was also suggested that we add information regarding Fairfax County recycling policy, as well as requesting that homeowners clean up after their pets on the community grounds.

It was reported that a coyote was spotted near Cravens.

Michael also wanted to reiterate Mr. Pincus’ motion to clarify the mulch issue, discussed and voted on at the March meeting.  The vote was cast with 2 in favor and 4 abstained.  Motion passed.  Mulch will be completed as noted in Mr. Pincus’ request.

Because of the confusion of this motion, Bob made a motion for a revote of Michael’s motion.  The vote was cast with 2 in favor, 2 opposed, and 2 abstaining.  Motion defeated.

To clarify and hopefully come to a resolution of this issue, it was decided that Michael, JoAnn, Valley Crest and Mr. Pincus will meet to discuss what can be done in this area, whether to plant grass or add additional mulch.

Bob suggested, and the Board agreed, that there be a May Board Meeting, to be held at the home of Candace Baker at 3133 Readsborough.  Date to be announced.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

 _________________________


_________________________

Secretary





Date of Approval
MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

ANNUAL MEETING

May 2, 2006

Call to Order:   The Annual Meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the Kena Temple located at 9001 Arlington Boulevard, Fairfax, Virginia.  The meeting convened at 7:32 p.m., with President JoAnn Andren presiding, and Nancy Duff, secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Dave Sobel






Candace Baker

Bob Parker

Sia Ansari

Michael Epley

Ginny Howden






Nancy Duff


Ross Bankson did not attend the meeting.

Jeff Koger of Koger Management provided proof of Notice of the meeting and confirmed a quorum.  87 members were either present or provided a proxy.

Minutes of the Annual Meeting on April 26, 2005, were unavailable and not read.

ELECTION OF INSPECTORS OF ELECTION
The following people were appointed as inspectors of the election:  Nic Baker, Dennis O’Connor and Richard Pitre.
REPORT OF OFFICERS
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:

JoAnn Andren, President, provided a status report to the community on the following issues:

1.
Drainage Problems . . . Drainage proposals were received from four different grounds companies, with the contract awarded to Valley Crest.  All drainage problems reported to the BOD have been completed by Valley Crest.  JoAnn Andren and Mike Epley will be scheduling a time with Valley Crest to walk the property to confirm all sites have been completed before paying Valley Crest.  It was suggested that if any members had any recurring or additional problems, to please notify the BOD immediately so they can be addressed prior to payment.

2.
Tree Report . . . JoAnn reported that the community had 235 trees, however, 15 trees were removed in the past year, leaving 220.  None have been replaced.  JoAnn stressed the importance of a long-term plan to replace removed trees and hoped to have the support of homeowners to get the trees healthy throughout the community.

Homeowners reported additional tree and drainage problems:

(1)  3143 Readsborough . . . tree dying on common ground nearby;

(2)  3134 Guysborough . . . parking area with sunken pavement;

The following problems were reported by homeowners regarding the work already done by Valley Crest:

(1)  3179 Colchester . . . ditch has sunken about 6-8;

(2)  water drains on sidewalk on Guysborough off Eakin Park, and also at circle.

3)
Seal Coating . . . We are on schedule to have the seal coating done in June by Dominion Paving, which will also include striping, numbering the spaces.  The BOD is seeking 3 volunteers to plan and coordinate the logistics to make sure all cars are removed from the parking area.  Otherwise, they will be towed at the owner’s expense.

4)
Reserve Study . . . It is now the law to have a reserve study conducted every five (5) years.  This money is set aside to pay for roads, tennis courts, tot lots, etc.  The community is due to have one done in the 2006-2007 fiscal year.

5)
By-Laws, Covenants . . . JoAnn recommended updating our association documents to more easily address community issues.  Our documents are over 30 years old, and many of the provisions are unclear and most cumbersome.  This is something the new Board should address in the next year.

6)
JoAnn also addressed the importance of the BOD to find safe areas for kids to play besides the streets in the community.

JoAnn also invited homeowners to attend monthly BOD meetings to be involved in the community and to address issues of concern.  There is an “Open Forum” for homeowners at the beginning of the meeting to address such issues.

VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT:

Dave Sobel, Vice President and Chairman of the Architectural Control Committee, reported that there has been an inspection of the townhouses in the community and that homeowners should expect to receive a letter within the next few weeks with the inspection results.  The focus of this inspection was on fences, courtyards, windows and painting.

Dave stressed that it was the intention of the Committee to work with members of the community to work toward a resolution of these identified areas, and the also stressed the importance of communication between the homeowner and the Committee.  Dave intends to stay on the committee through this calendar year to assure a smooth transition.  Current members of the Architectural Control Committee are:  Dave Sobel, Dennis O’Connor and Joanne Coleman.

There were questions from some homeowners regarding the safety of the original balconies.  It was strongly recommended that homeowners consult with a professional to be sure they are up to Code.  The Board is not qualified to determine their safety.

Dave also noted that requirements and information regarding exterior home improvements, paint, replacement of windows, etc., is available to homeowners on the website and in the Welcome Package.

TREASURER’S REPORT:

Bob Parker, Treasurer, presented the Treasurer’s Report for Fiscal Year 2005-2006 and the new budget for Fiscal Year 2006-2007:

Fiscal 2005 Review

Financial Summary

The Association is expected to finish the year ending April 30, 2006 with Ordinary Operating Expenses within about $1000 as compared to the Budget ($116,499 versus budget of $115,813).  Overall, expenses for the year were as expected, though we spent over $10,000 on emergency tree removal following storm damage and when significant hazards were identified.  The year’s expected results are shown with the budget and the 2004 actual expenses on Schedule A.

Beyond the normal operating budget, the Board voted to address drainage problems throughout the community totaling over $39,000.  These expenses were paid for from the increased assessment revenue.   Further, the Board voted to spend up to an additional $11,000 to address critical tree related issues in the first part of our next fiscal year.  These expenditures will reduce the Association’s contribution to its capital reserves for fiscal 2005 and 2006 below the Capital Plan target contributions.  However, due to last year’s increase in annual member assessment, we project our capital reserves to return to plan levels in coming years (discussed further below).

Association Audit

Slowly but surely, we completed an external audit of the Association’s financial records.  Our auditors, Ahlberg & Company of McLean, completed audit review of the years ending April 30, 2003, 2004 and 2005 and prepared federal and state tax filings for those years and additional prior years that had not been filed.  The auditor’s report letter is attached and the complete eight page report is available separately.

The audit showed our financial position to be largely consistent with past financial reporting to the membership.  Small differences in expenses and year-end balances appear due to the use of accrual versus cash accounting methods.  However, a more significant error was identified with funds previously held in accounts with Riggs Bank (now PNC).  A $5,000 error occurred in those accounts in the fall of 2003.  To date, PNC has stood by its policy of a limited period for reporting account errors and has not accepted our claim for reimbursement.  Obviously, we are continuing efforts to recover these funds and the balance is shown as a receivable on the audited statements.

Fiscal 2006 Budget

The Board approved a budget for the coming fiscal year shown as the shaded column on the attached Schedule B.  As evidenced in the assessment invoice you should have received, the Board voted to not raise the assessment for 2006.  The Association’s 2006 Ordinary Operating Expense budget of $113,245 is slightly less than this past year’s expense due to lower projected legal expense and both audit expenses and taxes returning to a normal annual rate.  The Board did budget for larger tree removal and maintenance.  In addition, as mentioned above, the Board expects to incur additional extraordinary expense for the special drainage and tree work in fiscal 2006.  The major components of the 2006 budget are shown on the attached pie chart (Graph 1).

On the schedule with the 2006 Budget I have included projections for four additional fiscal years.  These are only projections, however it is expected that coming year revenues and operating expenses will allow the Association to both pay for scheduled capital expenditures and replenish the capital reserve returning it to target levels (see Reserve Analysis on page 2 of Schedule B).  The bar graph I have included shows the capital balance projections through fiscal year 2010 (Graph 2).

Final notes
· As mentioned in the newsletter, maintenance of our parking areas and roadways will be completed in the next month.  The Capital Maintenance project of resealing was deferred from last fall.

· An early activity of the Board following this election is to determine the best manner to support the management activities of the Association.  That is, decide upon a management company contract or other means to pay bills, collect dues and support enforcement of Association covenants.

· As noted in the Schedule B Reserve Analysis, resurfacing of the tennis courts is scheduled for fiscal year 2006.  The Board continues to investigate alternative contractors to complete this work.

· Finally, I have updated the tennis court lock for the season.  If you would like a new shiny key please bring to me a check for $25 endorsed to the Association.

HOMEOWNER’S OPEN FORUM

The “Snow Czar” questioned the cost of snow removal and various members identified problems of snow removal during the past year, in particular the cost of snow removal from sidewalks.  After discussion with the BOD, it was recommended to homeowners that they contact JoAnn Andren for any grounds issues at the time they occur so they can be addressed more timely.  No action was taken at this time to change the snow removal contract.

There was a discussion with the Board and questions from homeowners regarding the use and maintenance of the tennis courts.  They are due to be repaired based on the Reserve Study, in the near future.  This issue will be addressed by the new Board.

A homeowner on Colchester Brook Lane reported the dumping of leaves, branches, miscellaneous trash, etc., on the parkland behind her.  She has contacted the Fairfax County Park Authority and was told it is illegal, punishable by fine.  It was recommended that any homeowner observing such illegal action, or anyone driving through there, to take down license numbers and names (if known) and to call the police so that they can enforce this law.  This is not something the BOD can enforce as it is county parkland.

Ginny Howden reported the problem of homeowners not cleaning up after their pets.  This has been reported in the newsletter and homeowners have been reminded and requested to pick up dog droppings.

Parking problems were reported on Colchester Brook, with people parking along side the curb, making it very difficult for others to back out.  Dave Sobel urged homeowners to communicate with their neighbors, as most problems can be resolved by simply talking to your neighbor.

NOMINATION AND ELECTION

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Michael Epley nominated Catherine Hall from the floor.

Other Nominations:

Jo An Andren

Ross Bankson

Joanne Coleman

Helen Fortner

Bruce Pincus

Roberta Sorenson

Dave Ward

Candidates were introduced, the voting took place and the Inspectors of the Election counted the votes.  The results are as follows:

JoAnn Andren

51 votes

Ross Bankson

54 votes

Joanne Coleman
53 votes

Helen Fortner

33 votes

Bruce Pincus

29 votes

Roberta Sorenson
37 votes

Dave Ward

60 votes

Catherine Hall

28 votes

The following candidates were elected to the Board of Directors:

Dave Ward, Ross Bankson and Joanne Coleman to serve a 3-year term.  Their term to expire April 30, 2009.

Michael Epley made a motion to have JoAnn Andren replace Nancy Duff on the Board of Directors.  Bob Parker seconded the motion.  The motion was unanimously carried.  JoAnn Andren will complete the term of Nancy Duff to expire April 30, 2008.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

 _________________________


_________________________

Secretary





Date of Approval
MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  June 15, 2006
Call to Order:   A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia on June 15, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:35 p.m., with President JoAnn Andren presiding, and Michael Epley, as a temporary volunteer, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Michael Epley






Ginny Howden






Robert Parker






Candace Baker






Dave Ward






Joann Coleman

Ross Bankson and Sia Ansari were not present.  Ross Bankson arrived midway through the meeting.  His time of arrival is noted below.

Members in attendance:
Mary McGarvey





Rosina Schacknies





Helen Fortner
Approval of Minutes:     By motion of Michael Epley and unanimously approved by the Board members present, the approval of the minutes of April 19, 2006 and the annual meeting of May 3, 2006, was deferred.

OPEN FORUM
The following were concerns/issues brought up by members in attendance:

1.
Rosina Schacknies (3136 Eakin Park Ct) was expressing concern regarding the appearance of the neighborhood.  Several items of concern were raised.  In particular: 1) that certain areas of the grounds are better maintained than other areas; 2) she has a tree on her roof, though it is unknown whether the tree is on common property; and 3) the appearance of the trash areas, excessive trash, and the dumping of trash early.  JoAnn Andren requested Ms. Schacknies examine her plat to determine the proper person to address with respect to the second issue.  JoAnn Andren indicated the Board would look into the trash issues.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

President JoAnn Andren did not provide a report.

Vice-President’s Report:

There was no report of the Vice President, as Dave Sobel was not reelected and no Vice President is currently designated.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker presented a treasurers report .  Mr. Parker detailed a rate increase from PDS, the association’s trash service, from $13.99 to $15.61 per household per month.  The impact to the association’s budget is estimated at $1500 increase per year. Mr. Parker requested a closed executive session during the meeting to address delinquencies.  Mr. Parker described the estimated impact to the budget as a result of $1500 in fees and penalties for late tax filing.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Communications Committee:

Candace Baker declined to present a report.  Ms Baker requested new board members provide her with current contact information.  Future communications meetings will be moved to the Monday evenings, at 7:30 pm, after regular board meetings.

Architectural Control Committee:  Dave Sobel, the previous chairperson of the committee, is no longer on the Board; JoAnn Andren appoints Joanne Coleman the chairperson of the Architectural Control Committee.  Joanne Coleman indicated noncompliance letters for the recent inspection will be sent on 6/16/2006 to members.  JoAnn Andren requested the committee provide guidance for members for the upcoming non-compliance letters in the upcoming newsletter and coordinate with Candace Baker to do this.

Social Committee:  Nancy Duff, the previous chairperson of the committee resigned.  Helen Fortner declined to present a report.

Grounds and Maintenance:  JoAnn Andren presented a report of the committee.  Ms. Andren indicated she had talked to Valley Crest regarding the a audit, performed by Ms. Andren, Candace Baker, Ginny Howden, and Michael Epley, of the drainage maintenance project.  She indicated she discussed several non-conformances with Valley Crest personnel.  Valley Crest was informed of all issues and will review and correct.  Site #18/28 remains in question.

3177 Eakin Park has an ADS pipe above ground extending to parking lot.  JoAnn Andren has volunteered to request the owner redirect the pipe to the nearby swale.

Bob DuFrane, an owner and member of the association, has indicated to JoAnn Andren that he has a problem with a low lying area collecting water near his property, and a nearby tree he believes is either dead or infested with insects.  A letter from Bob Dufrane is attached.

Catherine Ramsey, an owner and member of the association, has indicated she has a drainage issues near her property.  A letter from Catherine Ramsey is attached describing the issue.

JoAnn Andren indicated that Valley Crest has suggested an extension of the recent drainage repairs that outlet onto sidewalks to move the outlet under the sidewalk and to the street.  Valley Crest has offered to perform the work at $125 per site, for a total of 4 sites.  Mary McGarvey indicated a fifth site which the Board was not previously aware.  A motion was made that the board approve this work for the four confirmed sites and the site mentioned by Ms. McGarvey, upon inspection. The board voted unanimously to approve this motion.

Mary McGarvey indicated that Valley Crest neglected to paint a drainage pipe near 3188 Readsborough Ct.  JoAnn Andren would investigate the issue with Valley Crest and correct if possible.

JoAnn Andren indicated the Mr Pincus, an owner at 3155 Colchester Brooke and member of the association, suffers from a drainage issue near his property.  Valley Crest has recommended a solution to resolve the issue by installing a swale behind his property.  The cost is $1542.  The solution required Mr. Pincus to regrade his property.

JoAnn Andren indicated there is a dead trees 3140 Eakin Park Ct., 3181 Colchester Brooke, and 3154 Delborn Ct., 3177 Colchester Brooke.  Valley Crest has provided estimates for this work for $2410.

Bob Parker motioned to approve the drainage Valley Crest work order 994.  The motion carried unanimously, with no abstains.  

JoAnn Andren motioned to approve the drainage Valley Crest work order 964.  The motion carried unanimously, with no abstains.

Crack filling and Seal Coating:   JoAnn Andren indicated that volunteers are still needed to coordinate the logistics for the upcoming seal coating.  The Communications Committee will distribute a flyer asking for volunteers.  The dates for the seal coating are scheduled for July 10, 12, 14.  JoAnn Andren indicated that there is some uncertainty as to whether the curbs will all be painted.  JoAnn Andren motioned that if the current contract for the Crack filling and Seal coating does not include repainting the existing curbs, then an addition to the contract to complete the curb painting is authorized.  The motion carried unanimously.  Ross Bankson arrived during this discussion.

Neighborhood Watch:   Ginny reported that there was an incident where an unidentified man was rustling through bamboo brush near 3133 Eakin Park Ct on 6/07/06.  Ginny Howden volunteered to follow up on this incident with the police.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Mason and Mason Reserve Study:  JoAnn Andren offered a motion to immediately commence the refresh of the Mason and Mason Reserve Study.  After debate, JoAnn rescinded the motion.

Election of Officers:  The following nominations were made:

JoAnn Andren nominated Candace Baker as President

Ginny Howden nominated JoAnn Andren as Vice President

Candace Baker nominated Michael Epley as Secretary

Ginny Howden nominated Bob Parker as Treasurer

All nominations were approved unanimously by secret written ballot.

Chairpersons:  Candace Baker appointed the following chairpersons:  Michael Epley for Social Committee.

 The Board then dismissed all non board members and entered executive session.

Upon exiting executive session, Candace Baker motioned to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was approved unanimously.

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary
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MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  July 20, 2006
Call to Order:  A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on July 20, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:34 p.m., with President Candace Baker presiding, and Michael Epley, as secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Michael Epley






Ginny Howden






Robert Parker






Candace Baker






Dave Ward






Joann Coleman






Sia Ansari

Ginny Howden and Sia Ansari were not present at the commencement of the meeting.  Ginny Howden, and Sia Ansari arrived immediately after the member’s open session.

Members in attendance:
Helen Fortner
Approval of Minutes:     By motion of Michael Epley, and carried unanimously, the reading of the minutes from the Board’s April 19 meeting was waived and the minutes approved.  By motion of Michael Epley, and carried unanimously, the reading of the minutes from the Board’s May 2 meeting was waived and approved.  Michael Epley made a motion to amend the June 15, 2006, meeting minutes to indicate the Board intended to approve a fifth drainage correction site as described by Mary McGarvey.  The motion was approved unanimously.  Michael Epley made a motion to approve the June 15, 2006, minutes as amended.  The motion was unanimously approved.

OPEN FORUM
The following were concerns/issues brought up by members in attendance:

1.
Michael Epley presented a letter to the board regarding a dead tree near his property.  JoAnn Andren indicated that the issue was already known and ValleyCrest indicated that the tree may be removed on July 21, 2006, coincident to other landscaping work already scheduled.  JoAnn Andren indicated that in the event the tree was not removed, the board would consider the issue at the next meeting.  Michael Epley waived further consideration at this meeting.  The letter from Michael Epley is attached.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

President Candace Baker did not provide a report.   Ms. Baker suggested setting up a meeting with Mr. Sekas regarding the proposed Sekas development of Craven’s nursery and the necessity of obtaining a temporary easement on the community property to allow Sekas to emplace and/or reroute certain drainage facilities.  Ms Baker volunteered to arrange a meeting for the benefit of the community and provide appropriate notice by flyer to the community.

Vice-President’s Report:

Vice-President JoAnn Andren did not provide a report.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker presented a treasurers report.  Mr. Parker presented an update on the delinquency report and noted that accounts in collection was reduced from 3 owners to 1 owner with the last update from Koger.  Mr. Parker indicated he received a liability insurance bill. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Architectural Control Committee:  Joanne Coleman, chairperson of the Architectural Control Committee presented a report.  She indicated that several complaints have been received regarding the recent inspection of the property in relation to door colors.  At least 2 letters concerning this issue from owners are attached.  Joanne Coleman indicated that one previously used color is now discontinued and no longer available; it is no longer an approved color.  Joanne Coleman indicated that the committee will send all owners a flyer explaining the policy of the committee with respect to paint colors.  Joanne Coleman will submit text to update the communities’ web site to match this communication.  The committee will also provide text for the next newsletter to the Communications Committee.   All communications will note that some previously approved colors are effectively grandfathered in.
Communications Committee:

Candace Baker declined to present a report.  Two welcome packages are being prepared for two new owners.  These will be sent when the architectural control committee finishes establishing a door paint policy.

Social Committee:  Michael Epley declined to present a report.

Drainage and Arbor Care:  JoAnn Andren presented a report of the committee.  Ms. Andren presented a report from ValleyCrest concerning a Mr. Dufrane’s previously stated concern from the June 15, 2006 board meeting.  Vellye Crest will remove the tree at issue and install a drainage swale for approximately $1349.  Ms. Andren recommends the board approve this work. Ms. Andren indicated that she spoke with Ms. Grace regarding the removal of dead and cut down bamboo at the end of Eakin Park Court.  Ms.  Andren indicated that ValleyCrest will remove this debris along with other debris around the properties.  Ms. Andren reported that ValleyCrest will be repairing, widening and adding stone to a swale near 3133 Readsborough Drive.

Ms. Andren noted that Ms. Schacknies removed a tree at issue on her property, which she previously brought before the board.  The tree was larger than 3” in diameter and should have been approved by the Architectural Control Committee.

Ms. Howden presented a letter from Mr. Pincus regarding ongoing drainage issues.  This letter contained an offer to never request any more drainage work by the association if the previously discussed swale behind his property was installed.  Ms. Howden indicated that Mr Pincus, ValleyCrest, and Ms. Howden could not reach agreement on a solution to Ms Howden’s drainage issues.  Ms. Baker noted that board approved a motion to defer implementation of any repair on the common property.  Ms. Howden will communicate the Board took no action regarding his offer to the association, but may reconsider if Mr. Pincus brings credible, independent assessment of the efficacy of the installation of a swale without regarding his property.. 

Jo Ann Andren motioned to approve the drainage ValleyCrest work order 1174, which addresses the issues Mr. Dufrane has raised.  The motion was tabled.

Crack filling and Seal Coating:   Jo Ann Andren indicated that approximately 2/3s of the resealing was completed.  The remaining portion was deferred due to weather, and has been rescheduled for July 31, 2006.  This next portion will involve more cars than the previous phases, and will require additional coordination and direction to residents.

Neighborhood Watch:   Ms. Howden declined to present a report.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Management Company Proposals:  Candace Baker opened debate on management companies.  Ms. Howden indicated that the board should consider a management company valuable to the association.  Mr Ansari reiterated that it is his assertion that a management company is not necessary.  Debate primarily concerned clarification of the received proposals.

Questions to ask management companies developed during debate:

All:

1. Who is the contact person, how many accounts do they manage, what is their experience and or knowledge?

2. Please update your bids or confirm they are still valid.

3. Is your accounting in accordance with GAPP?

4. Describe the general nature of your covenant management activities.

Koger:

1. What is the software Koger is planning to purchase and implement?

Select:

1. How much additional cost would it entail to get monthly financial reports?

2. What monthly reports are provided?

Commonwealth:

1. What is the difference between “covenants enforcement” and “covenants management”?

Armstrong:

1. What monthly reports are provided?

2. Please clarify what is included in the base contract, in the packet provided, are the services listed in the section “proposed services” all included, or those listed in the sample contract.

3. Please clarify whether the “new account setup” fee applies for our initial setup.

4. How much additional cost would it entail to get monthly financial reports?

Selection of a management company is deferred until the August regular board meeting.

Ms. Howden motioned to adjourn.  Motion was approved, with Mr. Ansari voting against.

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary
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MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  August 17, 2006
Call to Order:   A regular meeting of the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia on August 17, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:37 p.m., with Vice-President JoAnn Andren presiding, the president Candace Baker being absent, and Michael Epley, as secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
JoAnn Andren






Michael Epley






Ginny Howden






Robert Parker






Dave Ward






Joann Coleman






Ross Bankson






Sia Ansari

Ginny Howden were not present at the commencement of the meeting.  Ginny Howden arrived immediately after the members open session.

Members in attendance:
Joe Herron





Mary McGarvey

Nic Baker

Helen Fortner
Approval of Minutes:
Michael Epley made a motion to waive the reading of and approve the July 20, 2006 minutes of the regular meeting of the Board of Directors.  The motion was unanimously approved.

OPEN FORUM
The following were concerns/issues brought up by members in attendance:

1. Joe Herron presented an issue concerning trees within islands in the parking lot on Colchester Brooke Lane.  He recommended cutting a portion of the asphalt to allow water to drain and nourish the trees.  JoAnn indicated she would addess this issue to the board while discussing issues raised during the recent paving resealing activity.

2.
Mary McGarvey indicated that a request for committee volunteers in the next newsletter.  Ginny Howden indicated the communications committee would do so.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

President Candace Baker was not present and did not provide a report.

Vice-President’s Report:

Vice President JoAnn Andren did not provide a report.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker presented a treasurers report.  Mr. Parker noted that Koger did not provide a financial report for the last month.  Koger has indicated that the financials will be provided as soon as possible.  No restitution will be provided for the delay.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Architectural Control Committee:  Joanne Colman, chairperson of the Architectural Control Committee presented a report.  Joanne indicated that the response to the recent explanatory flyer was well.  She indicated the deadline for owners to correct covenant violations was approaching and that a reminder should be sent.  She requested the communications committee prepare a flyer.  Joanne also noted that the committee will shortly address unauthorized awnings.
Social Committee:  Michael Epley declined to presented a report.  Michael noted that the committee has scheduled fall activities including a clean-up day for October 7th, 2006, and a repeat of the Halloween party on Sunday, October 29th, 2006.

At this time, Helen Fortner arrived and was allowed a forum as a member.  Helen mentioned that she has an issue concerning her parking space becoming smaller after the recent pavement resealing and repainting activity.  JoAnn indicated that she and Ginny Howden have measured this parking space and will address this with Dominion Paving to ensure the space was properly restored.

Communications Committee:  Candace Baker was not present and did not present a report.  Two welcome packages are being prepared for two new owners.  These will be sent when the architectural control committee finishes establishing a door paint policy.

Drainage and Arbor Care:  JoAnn Andren presented a letter from the association’s attorney regarding a proposed temporary construction easement from Sekas development.  The letter indicates the association should seek from Sekas a letter agreement granting the easement contained certain protections for the association.  A copy of the letter is included.


JoAnn further indicated that the manager at ValleyCrest for this property has changed and that a new manager is now responsible for this property.


JoAnn indicated that Mr. Pincus has completed a contract to re-grade his property through ValleyCrest and the association will thus complete the swale behind his home, pursuant to previous motions of the Board to conditionally approve this work.  She indicated that ValleyCrest has proposed emplacing an underground tile instead of a swale.  The cost is believed the same.


JoAnn presented a letter from Anne Patchell concerning standing water on the parking lot.  The letter is attached.


JoAnn reiterated her desire to complete the remaining tree maintenance activities, originally contemplated under previous proposals, but not yet completed.  Debate regarding this point ensued.  No action was taken.


Sia Ansari presented a motion to obtain proposals to restore the tot lot, restoration of the tennis court and conversion of half the court to a multi-function court, and priority tree repairs, so the board can better prioritize their needs.  This motion was debated.  The motion was approved by all board members present, except for Michael Epley.

Neighborhood Watch:  Ms. Howden declined to present a report.  Ginny Howden requested assistance supporting this activity, as her schedule does not allow for adequate participation.  Sia Ansari and Dave Ward volunteered to assist.

Reserve Study:  JoAnn Andren indicated her desire to initiate a reevaluation of the association’s capital reserve study immediately.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Management Company Proposals:  Candace Baker provided a letter she presented to candidate management companies for clarification.  She has received responses from some of the candidates, but not all.

A special meeting of the Board of Directors has been scheduled for the 28th of September, 2006, at 7:30 pm at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia.

Michael Epley presented a motion and resolution regarding the maintenance of records.  The motion is attached.  The motion was unanimously adopted.

JoAnn Andren motioned to adjourn.  Motion was approved unanimously.

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary
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MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Special Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  September 28, 2006
Call to Order:  A special meeting of the Board of Directors for the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on September 28, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:35 p.m., with President Candace Baker presiding, and Michael Epley, as secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
Candace Baker

JoAnn Andren

Michael Epley

Ginny Howden

Robert Parker

Dave Ward

Ross Bankson

Sia Ansari

Sia Ansari arrived partway through the meeting; his time of arrival is noted below.

Members in attendance:
None
Approval of Minutes:
Michael Epley made a motion to waive the reading of and approve the August 17, 2006 minutes of the regular meeting of the Board of Directors.  The motion was unanimously approved.

OPEN FORUM
No members were in attendance.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

President Candace Baker declined to present a report.

Vice President’s Report:

Vice President Jo Ann Andren did not provide a report.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker presented a treasurer’s report.  Mr. Parker noted that assessment aging report provided by Koger has a number of errors, which must be brought to the attention of Koger for correction.  Among the errors are old members who are no longer owners present, and no late fees having been assessed.  Mr. Parker noted that he will raise the issue with Koger.  Accounting for likely errors, there are nine (9) delinquencies.  Mr. Parker recommended following normal collection procedures for the delinquencies present.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Architectural Control Committee:  Joanne Coleman, chairperson of the Architectural Control Committee was not present and did not present a report.  Candace Baker presented a report in her stead, as follows:

The ACC met a couple of weeks ago.  We have been busy as a lot of homeowners are calling wanting information or saying that they need more time.  Many people have said that they just do not have the money at this time.  Most people are very cooperative and just a few are angry.

The ACC has decided that awnings should be a solid color, hopefully a dark color or one that blends in with the trim or siding and a dark frame.  We are not going to publish our decision because we decided to answer on an individual request as we are not promoting awnings.

In October we are going to inspect the houses again and decide what to do about those that have not done what was requested.  We are also discussing what to do when one or two people will not go in with the others to replace or repair courtyards.

Social Committee:  Michael Epley declined to presented a report.  Michael reiterated that the committee has scheduled fall activities including a clean-up day for October 7th, 2006, and a repeat of the Halloween party on Sunday, October 29th, 2006.

Communications Committee:  Candace Baker did not present a report.  Two welcome packages were sent when the architectural control committee finishes establishing a door paint policy.  Another renter will require a welcome package and Candace indicated she will prepare a copy.

Groundskeeping and Maintenance:  Sia Ansari arrived at this time.  Jo Ann Andren presented a estimate for work in order to regrade and improve the area around the existing tot lot.  The estimate for the regrading and preparation work is approximately $8,150, is attached.


Soraya Faili at 3144 Delbourne Court has contacted Jo Ann Andren and ValleyCrest concerning a crushed drainage pipe gutter extension at her property.  Miss Faili contends her basement received water damage as a result of ValleyCrest’s moving and damaging the drainage.  The drainage pipe is entirely on the property.  Sia Ansari and Michael Epley will speak to Miss Faili and recommend solutions to resolve the continuing damage to the drainage pipe and any drainage problems.


Jo Ann Andren presented a letter (attached) from Deane Erwin requesting trimming of bushes and trees near his property at 3132 Eakin Park Court.  Jo Ann recommended allowing the trimming if the landscaping is on common property if a professional landscaper is used.  Jo Ann volunteered to communicate this to Mr. Erwin.


Jo Ann Andren indicated that she would like to step down from groundskeeping and maintenance responsibilities.  Volunteers from the Board were requested to take over this responsibility.


JoAnn Andren provided an update concerning a packet for a rezoning hearing for the Craven’s nursery property for Seka development of the property, and is expecting this information packet soon.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Management Company Proposals:  Candace Baker has indicated that she has received only one management proposal update.  Candace will communicate to management companies a deadline of the next regular board meeting for updates and answers to the Board’s previous interrogatories.

MailBox:  Ross Bankson provided an update concerning a previous request by Anne Patchell to evaluate moving a mailbox on Lower Eakin Park Court to ease her access.  Ross indicated the post office will not allow an additional mailbox to be added, but the existing mailbox could be moved.  Ross and Ginny Howden volunteered to discuss possible next steps with Ms. Patchell.

Tot Lot:  Ginny Howden indicated that she has contacted a number of tot lot providers for quotes and will be providing preliminary estimates at the next regular board meeting.

Newsletter Items:  Ross Bankson indicated that the annual term of the newsletter real estate column provider, currently, is nearly over and replacements are being sought.

Candace Baker motioned to adjourn.  Motion was approved unanimously, except for Sia Ansari voting against.

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary





Date of Approval
MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  October 19, 2006

Call to Order:  A regular meeting of the Board of Directors for the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia on October 19, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:31 p.m., with President Candace Baker presiding, and Michael Epley, as secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
Candace Baker

JoAnn Andren

Joanne Coleman

Michael Epley

Ginny Howden

Robert Parker

Ross Bankson

JoAnn Andren and Robert Parker arrived partway through the meeting; their time of arrival is noted below.  Sia Ansari and Dave Ward were not present.

Members in attendance:
None

Approval of Minutes:
Michael Epley made a motion defer the reading and approval of the minutes until the November regular board meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

OPEN FORUM

No members were in attendance.

REPORT OF OFFICERS

President’s Report:

President Candace Baker declined to present a report.

Vice-President’s Report:

Vice President JoAnn Andren did not provide a report.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker was not present and did not provide a report.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION

Architectural Control Committee:  Joanne Colman, chairperson of the Architectural Control Committee provided a report.  Joanne Colman provided information regarding the replacement of siding.  Joanne noted that an owner requested replacement of her siding with a vinyl substitute, and the ACC rejected this request.  She also noted certain units have siding with a groove spacing of 8 inches, as opposed to 4 inches.  She has located a supplier, Vienna Hardwood, for siding in additional sizes, including 4x8, 4x9, and 4x10 sheets in various thicknesses and in both 4 and 8 inch spacing.

Joanne reiterated that the ACC is still considering action with respect to owners who have not completed repairs pursuant to the architectural compliance notices that were sent to owners.  Joanne Coleman referenced as an example a letter submitted by board member Mike Epley that he would have his deck painted by September 31, 2006; Mike cited weather as a reason he was unable to make this deadline.

The ACC is looking into what options are available to help homeowners in a cluster who want to replace the courtyard when one of the four do not want to participate.  During this discussion, Mike Epley made reference to a plat of the community property that indicates that courtyards are partly common property.  Ginny Howden asked that he provide a copy of the document he is referencing to all board members for individual reference.  Mike agreed to furnish these copies at the next meeting.

Communications Committee:  Candace Baker did not present a report.  Candace indicated that she sent reminders to those persons that rent their units that welcome packets are available, and that when the units change renters, she should be notified.  Ginny Howden stated that she had yet to receive information from the social committee to publish on the website and Mike Epley assured this information would be provided in the future so that the website could stay current on social events.  Ginny Howden also requested communications distributed by the Social Committee be forwarded to the Communications Committee for review.

Social Committee:  Michael Epley presented a report.  Michael noted that the committee had performed its scheduled fall clean-up day on October 7th, 2006, and successfully completed an extensive clean up of the areas adjacent to the access road on the front of the properties.  He reminded the board of the upcoming the Halloween party on Sunday, October 29th, 2006, and requested the presence of the Board members.  Jo Ann Andren arrived at this time.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Tot Lot:  Ginny Howden indicated that she has contacted an additional playground equipment provider.  She indicated a total of four vendors are available at this time.  Robert Parker arrived at this time.  Ginny expects to have detailed estimates completed by these suppliers for the tot lot within the next few months for review by the Board.  Michael Epley asked if any other sites which would not need regarding are available.  Ross Bankson asked Michael Epley if the social committee would be interested in planning a future community clean up day with the express purpose of cleaning up the tot lot.

Groundskeeping and Maintenance:  Candace Baker mentioned she spoke to Soraya Faili at 3144 Delbourne Court regarding her previously noted drainage problem.  Candace inspected the site and received a letter from Miss Faili denying insurance coverage for the damage and another letter with a quote for repair of the damage.  Candace relayed the advice of the CMCA’s attorney that the matter should be addressed between ValleyCrest and Miss Faili directly.  Mrs. Baker indicated she will facilitate initial contact between ValleyCrest and Miss Faili.


JoAnn Andren indicated that she received quotes from ValleyCrest for the removal of a number of downed limbs that require removal.  The quotes were not available for the meeting, however.


JoAnn Andren indicated there is a sinkhole that has developed in an asphalt section of the packing lot on Guysborough road near the community entrance.  She contacted Dominion Paving for an estimate for the repair, and Dominion gave a preliminary estimate of $3500 for the repair.  Michael Epley volunteered to mark the hazard with paint until the hole can be repaired.  Debate about strategies for self repair or deferral of the repair until a more advantageous time commenced.  Bob Parker agreed to research additional estimates to compare to the initial estimate from Dominion Paving.

Sekas Development:  Candace Baker mentioned that the Sekas development on the Craven’s Nursery property is still in process.  Sekas is still requesting an easement for drainage improvements.  Candace will obtain a rewritten easement request and clear the request with the CMCA attorney prior to delivery to Sekas.  Candace indicated she wants to set up a meeting between Sekas and the community to allow Sekas to present information to the community.  Candace proposes to set up the meeting during either the last week of November or the first week of December, depending on Sekas’ availability.  Robert Parker suggested requesting other consideration from Sekas prior to the Sekas development rezoning hearing in late December.

Management Company Proposals:  Candace Baker has indicated that she has received only two management proposal updates, one from Koger Management, and one From Cardinal Management.  The Koger proposal is approximately one half that of Cardinal, and Candace proceeded to suggest commencing detailed negotiations with Koger to finalize terms for a new management contract.  Jo Ann Andren suggested that a new account representative be assigned if the CMCA selects Koger.  Candace made a motion to re-contract with Koger Management on a three year basis, with the addition of a designated account manager.  The motion carried unanimously.  Robert Parker made a motion to renegotiate the terms of the Koger management contract in favor of better terms, possibly without a designated manager.  The motion carried unanimously.  Candace made a motion to retract her previous motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

Ginny Howden motioned to adjourn.  The motion was approved unanimously.

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary





Date of Approval

MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Special Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  November 16, 2006
Call to Order:  A regular meeting of the Board of Directors for the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on November 16, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:36 p.m., with President Candace Baker presiding, and Michael Epley, as secretary, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
Candace Baker

JoAnn Andren

Michael Epley

Robert Parker

Dave Ward

Ross Bankson

Members in attendance:
None
Approval of Minutes:
Michael Epley made a motion to waive the reading of and approve the September 2006 and October 2006 minutes of the meetings of the Board of Directors.  The motion was unanimously approved.

OPEN FORUM
No members were in attendance.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

President Candace Baker declined to present a report.

Vice President’s Report:

Vice President Jo Ann Andren did not provide a report.

Treasurer’s Report:

Bob Parker presented a treasurer’s report.  Mr. Parker noted a minor clerical error in the association’s budget and that he is working with Koger management to correct the error.  Mr. Parker indicated he is preparing letters in response to delinquent dues.  Mr. Parker noted no progress on correcting an outstanding $5,000 error with a former Riggs Bank account.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Architectural Control Committee:  Joanne Coleman, chairperson of the Architectural Control Committee, was not present and did not present a report.

Social Committee:  Michael Epley declined to present a report of the Social Committee.

Communications Committee:  Candace Baker did not present a report.  Mrs. Baker indicated she has received excellent feed back about the welcome packages.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Sekas Development:  Candace Baker indicated that she has not had significant contact with Sekas and no additional information regarding the Sekas development of the Craven’s Nursery property is available.  Candace Baker will contact Mike Wing regarding the rezoning hearing and a community meeting.

Management Company Proposals:  Candace Baker has communicated with Koger to renew the association’s contract with Koger Management.  Discussion concerning the choice of a dedicated property manager at Koger ensued.  Koger has offered to allow the association some measure of choice in the selection of a property manager.  Jo Ann Andren made a motion to enter into the Koger Management full service contract effective December 1, 2006, with Bob Parker to renegotiate to align the contract terms with the association’s fiscal year.  Motion carried unanimously.

Asphalt Repair:  Jo Ann Andren indicated that the quote to repair a sink hole off Guysborough Drive from Dominion Paving was $3,500, due to a minimum price requirement.  Bob Parker indicated he has an estimate from H &C Paving for approximately $2,000, but that their representative suggested the site be inspected by the Water Authority.  Bob Parker volunteered to follow up with the Water Authority to have the site inspected and get a statement in writing.  Jo Ann Andren made a motion to authorize $2,500 for the correction of the asphalt paving, if no progress within a week is made to establish responsibility with the Water Authority.

Faili Soroya Drainage:  Candace Baker indicated that ValleyCrest has determined it is not responsible for the drainage issues with Ms. Soroya, but that ValleyCrest has offered to extend Ms. Soroya’s drainage tile underground and away from her property.

Sekas Development Easement:  Candace Baker noted that ValleyCrest has inspected the proposed easement site and that several trees are likely to be removed for the easement.

Groundskeeping and Maintenance:  Bob Parker presented a letter from Jean Mielczarek requesting the trimming of a tree which is on her property line, and for which she has had to pay for the trimming on previous occasions.  The letter is attached.  Mike Epley made a motion to split the cost of the trimming of the tree described in the letter.  The motion passed unanimously.  Bob Parker offered to follow up with Mrs. Mielczarek.

Candace Baker noted that the board previously approved approximately $10,000 for tree maintenance, and will be working with ValleyCrest for a prioritized list of tree work.

Board Holiday Party:  Candace Baker reminded the board that the next meeting will be shortened to accommodate this year’s holiday party at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia, on December 21, 2006.  Jo Ann Andren volunteered to compile a list of former Board members to invite.

Board Action Timeliness:  Discussion ensued concerning the methods to accelerate the implementation of Board actions.

Graffiti:  Bob Parker noted several recent incidents of graffiti in the neighborhood.  Jo Ann Andren noted long standing graffiti on the back of the right entrance monument. Candace Baker offered to locate a volunteer water supply so that it could be pressure washed off.

Snow Removal:  Bob Parker indicated that he will refer this year’s snow removal contract negotiation to the association’s new property manager through Koger Management.

Candace Baker motioned to adjourn.  Motion was approved unanimously.

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary
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MINUTES OF

CHESTERFIELD MEWS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors

Date:  December 21, 2006
Call to Order:  A regular meeting of the Board of Directors for the Chesterfield Mews Community Association was held at the home of Candace Baker, located at 3133 Readsborough Drive, Fairfax, Virginia on December 21, 2006.  The meeting convened at 7:30 p.m., with President Candace Baker presiding, and in the absence of Michael Epley, Ginny Howden, took the minutes.

Board Members in Attendance:
Candace Baker

JoAnn Andren

Joanne Coleman

Ginny Howden

Robert Parker

Ross Bankson

Dave Ward

Sia Ansari and Michael Epley were not present.

Members in attendance:
None
Approval of Minutes:
Reading and approval of the minutes of the November meeting was deferred until the January meeting.

OPEN FORUM
No members were in attendance.

REPORT OF OFFICERS
President’s Report:

No report

Vice-President’s Report:

No report.

Treasurer’s Report:

New contract with Koger Management agreed upon, awaiting signatures of President and Treasurer (Candace and Michael) and return to Koger.  This contract to run through April ’08 (longer than one year) in order to synch up with CMA fiscal year. 

Koger provided announcement letter of new contract, board members asked for input to letter prior to going out – send any suggestions to Candace.

New Koger representative – Rose – being invited to join January Board meeting.

PNC lost CMA statements, Bob resending

COMMITTEE REPORTS/INFORMATION
Architectural Control Committee:  Provided by Joanne Colman: Letters are going out January 1 with a deadline of 5/31 for the completion of the work. If work not completed – committee will be taking next step in enforcement.

Dave Sobel resigned from ACC, Candace Baker appointed JoAnn Andren to replace him.

Communications Committee:  no report

Social Committee:  no report

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Groundskeeping and Maintenance:  Bob Parker reported that the parking area on Guysborough was fixed by public works.  There was a report that Mary McGarvey  noted water behind her property that she thought was created by the drainage solutions on other properties.  Bob Parker suggested it could be a water pipe leak as his cluster experienced earlier this year.  To find out the Water Authority needs to be contacted to come out and “listen” to the pipes behind all the clusters to eliminate this as a possibility.  Dave Ward and Ginny Howden will be calling on behalf of their clusters.

The snow removal contract is being bid.  If no better offers, contract will remain with Valley Crest.

A Valley Crest bid for critical tree evaluation will be voted on in January. 

Tot Lot:  Ginny Howden reported that the information from the 3 vendors approached to date is being circulated among other owners in the Mews with young children.  She hopes to have some findings to report by January, however it may take longer.

Commercial Vehicle Issue:  It was suggested that an article be placed in the newsletter with suggestions on how to camouflage commercial signage on vehicles while parked in the Mews, to keep them from being in violation.

Meeting adjourned – time for holiday party – Thanks Candace!

_________________________


_________________________

Secretary
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